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Item No.  
13. 

Classification: 
Open 

Date: 
19 November 2013 

Meeting Name: 
Cabinet 
 

Report title: 
 

Motions Referred from Council Assembly 
 

Ward(s) or groups affected: 
 

All 

From: 
 

Council Assembly 

 
 
RECOMMENDATION  
 
1. That the cabinet considers the motions set out in the appendices attached to the 

report. 
 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION 
 
2. Council assembly at its meeting on Wednesday 16 October 2013 agreed several 

motions and these stand referred to the cabinet for consideration. 
 

3. The cabinet is requested to consider the motions referred to it.  Any proposals in 
a motion are treated as a recommendation only.  The final decisions of the 
cabinet will be reported back to the next meeting of council assembly.  When 
considering a motion, cabinet can decide to: 

 
• Note the motion; or 
• Agree the motion in its entirety, or 
• Amend the motion; or 
• Reject the motion.  

 
KEY ISSUES FOR CONSIDERATION 
 
4. In accordance with council assembly procedure rule 2.10(6), the attached 

motions were referred to the cabinet. The cabinet will report on the outcome of its 
deliberations upon the motions to a subsequent meeting of council assembly. 

 
5. The constitution allocates responsibility for particular functions to council 

assembly, including approving the budget and policy framework, and to the 
cabinet for developing and implementing the budget and policy framework and 
overseeing the running of council services on a day-to-day basis. 

 
6. Any key issues, such as policy, community impact or funding implications are 

included in the advice from the relevant chief officer. 
 
 
BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS 
 
Background Papers Held At Contact 
Council agenda  
http://moderngov.southwark.gov.u
k/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=132
&MId=4575&Ver=4 
 

Report on the 
council’s website 

Lesley John 
Constitutional Team 
020 7525 7228 
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LIST OF APPENDICES 
 
Number Title 
Appendix 1 Making Southwark a Carbon Neutral Council 
Appendix 2 Green Southwark 
Appendix 3 Save our Local Pubs 
Appendix 4 Support for Free Healthy School Meals 
Appendix 5 Green Flags 
Appendix 6 Damp in Peter Butler House 
Appendix 7 Clean Up Tower Bridge Road 
Appendix 8 Making Cathedrals Ward Safer for Residents and 

Cyclist 
 
 
AUDIT TRAIL 
 
Lead Officer Alexa Coates, Principal Constitutional Officer  
Report Author Lesley John, Constitutional Officer 
Version Final 
Dated 7 November 2013 
Key Decision? No 

CONSULTATION WITH OTHER OFFICERS / DIRECTORATES / CABINET 
MEMBER 

Officer Title Comments Sought Comments Included 

Chief Executive Yes Yes 
Strategic Director of Environment 
and Leisure 

Yes Yes 

Strategic Director of Housing and 
Community Services 

Yes Yes 

Strategic Director of Finance and 
Corporate Services 

No No 

Strategic Director of Children’s and 
Adult’s Services 

Yes No 

Cabinet Member  No No 
Date final report sent to Constitutional Team 7 November 2013 
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APPENDIX 1 

 
Making Southwark a Carbon Neutral Council 

 
At council assembly on Wednesday 16 October 2013 a motion entitled ‘Making 
Southwark a carbon neutral council’ was moved by Councillor James Barber and 
seconded by Councillor Geoffrey Thornton  The motion was subsequently 
amended and the amended motion stands referred to the cabinet as a 
recommendation. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
That council assembly: 
 
• Recognises the urgent need to plan for a greener, healthier future for 

Southwark and notes the council’s existing commitment to reduce emissions 
in the borough by 80% on current levels by 2050. 

 
• Welcomes the council’s energy and carbon reduction strategy which sets out 

what the council will do to reduce both council emissions and those from the 
borough as a whole. 
 

• Notes that the strategy sets out the council’s plans to reduce operational 
emissions from all the council’s offices, schools, libraries and leisure centres.  
Council assembly further notes the council’s commitment to encouraging all 
council staff to work sustainability through monthly workshops and events as 
part of the council’s green buildings programme. 

 
• Notes that the council itself is responsible for 14.5% of the borough’s total 

carbon emissions (including council homes), and believes the council should 
be leading the way in emissions reduction to encourage residents and local 
businesses to follow suit. 

 
• Welcomes that this winter, Southwark is leading the way by delivering 

London’s first energy from waste district heating network.  Energy from the 
SELCHP facility will provide heating and hot water to five housing estates in 
the north east of the borough, in the process reducing carbon emissions by 
8,000 tonnes per annum.   

 
• Council assembly therefore and calls on cabinet to ensure the borough 

continues to make progress against its carbon reduction targets and 
encourages members who have ideas about what more the council could be 
doing to bring them forward to cabinet to help the borough achieve its goal. 
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• Welcomes the real energy efficiency improvements that we are making to our 
housing stock, making use of funding opportunities such as the energy 
companies obligation to install cavity wall and solid wall insulation.  Council 
assembly notes that one such project recently completed on 2,200 properties 
has reduced carbon emissions by around 2,000 tonnes per annum. 
 

• Notes that the council continue to work with a large number of the biggest 
commercial carbon emitters in the borough through the 200 Club programme 
of events, providing a forum for encouraging and educating about 
sustainability and energy efficiency in the work environment.   

• Recognises that as well as minimising impact on the environment, reducing 
emissions will also cut the council’s energy bill, save money that can be put to 
good use elsewhere and reduce pollution. 

 
• Believes that the aspiration of the council should be to be carbon neutral but 

that the environment is best served by setting challenging but realistic carbon 
emissions targets. 

 
• Recognises that for a borough of the size and nature of Southwark to be 

carbon neutral, then both the investment and green technology needs to be 
available.  Council assembly notes that with the government cuts the borough 
is facing and the green technologies currently available that this is not possible 
in the next four years.   

 
Comments of the Strategic Director of Environment and Leisure 
 
(1) The council has already made real progress to reduce the impact of its operations 

on the environment through a combination of building rationalisation, installation of 
energy efficiency measures and behavioural change among our staff. We have 
reduced carbon emissions by 20.6% in the last four years. Our total carbon 
emissions for 2012/13 amounted to 32, 587 tonnes. 

 
(2) The council published an energy and carbon reduction strategy in September 

2011 that set out challenging targets for both short and long term reductions in 
carbon emissions from the council's operational stock, its housing and for the 
borough as a whole. Real progress has already been made and plans are in place 
to build on the good work undertaken to date. 

 
(3) The strategy includes a clear action plan and sets out very clearly, the planned 

work, anticipated carbon savings and even identifies individual officers 
responsible for delivering the projects. Regular reporting against this plan is in 
place.  

 
(4) A great deal of work has already been undertaken by officers across the council to 

meet the aspirations set out in the strategy, ranging from utilisation of the Salix 
fund to reduce emissions from the operational estate, the low carbon schools 
programme, aimed at improving the energy efficiency in our schools and the 
warm, dry and safe strategy, applicable to our housing stock. 
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(5) Work is also progressing to access ECO funding (Energy Company Obligation) 

and a pilot scheme in Bermondsey has already realised savings of around 2,000 
tonnes of carbon per annum. This successful project is about to be extended by 
housing and community services. 

 
(6) Officers are also speaking to colleagues in Lewisham with a view to benefit from a 

framework contract that could make additional ECO funding available for use on 
Southwark properties, both owned and in the private sector. 

 
(7) Finally, Southwark is also developing a 'Group Purchase Scheme' on behalf of all 

residents. Essentially, this scheme allows residents to buy into a bulk purchase 
arrangement for energy. The rationale being that there are efficiencies of scale 
and that if sufficient residents commit to buying energy through this scheme, the 
energy companies will offer a discounted rate in return for securing a large 
number of customers. 
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APPENDIX 2 

 
Green Southwark 

 
At council assembly on Wednesday 16 October 2013 a motion entitled ‘Green 
Southwark’ was proposed by Councillor Helen Hayes and seconded by 
Councillor Gavin Edwards.  The motion was agreed and stands referred to the 
cabinet as a recommendation. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
• That council assembly welcomes this administration’s commitment to 

improving Southwark’s environment and notes the progress that has been 
made since 2010, despite aggressive cuts to local budgets from the 
government. 
 

• That council assembly believes that a green Southwark not only improves our 
natural environment, but contributes to the health and wellbeing of our 
residents, the vibrancy of our communities and the richness of our heritage. 
 

• That council assembly notes that 17 Southwark parks and green spaces are 
now in receipt of the prestigious Green Flag award – more than in the 
borough’s history. It congratulates the fantastic work of the council’s parks 
team, Friends Groups and volunteers who have all made this possible.  
 

• That council assembly notes that Southwark is the 5th best in the whole of 
England for having sites of importance for nature conservation in positive 
management demonstrating the council’s commitment to the preservation and 
enhancement of biodiversity across the borough. 
 

• That council assembly welcomes this administration’s £8 million investment in 
Burgess Park which has seen 331 newly planted trees, 92,000 plants and 
shrubs, new play areas and outdoor gym equipment, the planting of St 
Georges Gardens and of course a world class new BMX track. 

 
• That council assembly believes that in order tackle climate change, the council 

itself must set an example and therefore welcomes the news that Southwark 
has achieved a 20.6% reduction of energy use on its operational estate and 
school buildings since 2009. 

 
• That council assembly regrets the failure of the Tory Liberal Democrat 

government’s to live up to its promise to be “the greenest government ever” 
after it slashed the budget for helping fuel poor households with their energy 
bills, failed to ensure that the energy companies meet their obligations on 
energy efficiency and failed to back a decarbonisation target. 
 

• That council assembly welcomes the cabinet’s commitment to creating a 
greener Southwark and urges them to continue to ensure that Southwark 
remains a green borough. 
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• That council assembly notes the introduction of a tree warden network to 
Southwark and, for the first time ever, a tree management strategy which 
records the borough’s current tree stock, aims to increase community 
involvement in tree management and sets out the council’s vision for trees for 
the coming years. 
 

• That council assembly welcomes the opening of two new air quality stations in 
the borough, at the Old Kent Road and Elephant and Castle and welcomes 
this reversal of policy from the previous administration. 
 

• That council assembly believes part of a green Southwark is to encourage 
sustainable forms of transport and notes that the number of people cycling 
and walking in the borough has increased with the help of key initiatives 
including free adult cyclist training. 

 
Comments of the Strategic Director of Environment and Leisure 
 
We welcome the motion in support of the work of the department. 
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APPENDIX 3 

 
Save our Local Pubs 

 
At council assembly on Wednesday 16 October 2013 a motion entitled ‘Save our 
local pubs’ was proposed by Councillor Tim McNally and seconded by Councillor 
Paul Kyriacou.  The motion was subsequently amended and the amended 
motion stands referred to the cabinet as a recommendation. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
That council assembly: 

 
1. Recognises the important role local pubs play in the life of our borough by 

providing a community hub for residents to meet, relax, debate and do 
business. 

 
2. Notes with regret the decline of community pubs in recent years, as the use of 

properties for other means has become more financially lucrative. 
 
3. Recognises the community campaigns and their activists who have already 

successfully managed to get their pubs listed as assets of community value 
and looks forward to working with those who set up new businesses and 
create much needed employment. 

 
4. Welcomes the council's groundbreaking approval to bring into force Article 4 

planning directions on change of use to help protect our high streets and 
community assets such as pubs. This makes Southwark the first authority 
nationally to make such a change. 

 
5. Recognises that highly indebted property companies own over half of Britain’s 

pubs. These charge high rents to tied tenants of pubs. The Fair Deal for Your 
Local Campaign estimates that to pay these high rents a pint of lager is on 
average 80p per pint higher and ale is 65p per pint higher than justified by 
inflation and like for like changes in taxes since 1987. This is pricing pubs out 
of the market. 

 
6. Council assembly therefore calls on the government to commit to statutory 

regulation of the relationship between large scale pub landlords and their 
tenants which specifically includes a "free of tie" option which will enable them 
to buy produce on the open market and pay a fair rent for their building. 

 
 
 
 
 



 9 

 
APPENDIX 4 

 
Support for Free Healthy School Meals 

 
At council assembly on Wednesday 16 October 2013 a motion entitled ‘Support 
for free healthy school meals’ was moved by Councillor Peter John and 
seconded by Councillor Dora Dixon-Fyle.  The motion was agreed and stands 
referred to the cabinet as a recommendation. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
That council assembly: 
 
• welcomes the final stage of the roll out of free healthy school meals to all 

primary school children in the borough. 
 
• notes the feedback from parents, carers and teachers who are reporting 

improved attainment, better concentration, fewer discipline issues, and healthy 
eating both inside and outside of school. 

 
• is encouraged that such positive feedback will be contributing towards the 

challenge of childhood obesity in Southwark. 
 
• welcomes the commitment from the coalition government that they will be 

following Southwark’s example and introducing a national scheme of school 
meals for the youngest children in primary schools. 
 

However, council assembly also:  
 
• believes that the government scheme will fall short of what is needed by only 

providing free school meals for the youngest children. 
 
• notes with concern that the government scheme will mean that primary school 

children in years 3, 4, 5 and 6 would lose their free healthy school meal unless 
local councils like Southwark have their own scheme in place and prioritises 
the budget to do so. 

 
• notes that the Liberal Democrat Group in Southwark has consistently voted to 

remove the budget for free healthy school meals which would result in children 
losing this important meal each day. 

 
• notes that free healthy school meals in Southwark have been opposed by 

Liberal Democrat members who have voted against them and by Bermondsey 
and Old Southwark MP, Simon Hughes, who was writing to constituents as 
recently as September opposing Southwark’s plans. 
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That council assembly therefore: 
 

• utterly condemns Southwark Liberal Democrat’s record opposition to free 
healthy school meals in Southwark for all primary school children. 

 
• asks cabinet to write to the Deputy Prime Minister welcoming his 

announcement on free school meals for all children in their first three years of 
school, urging an expansion of the scheme to all primary school children, and 
offering to work with government to show how Southwark has made this such 
a resounding success. 

 
• calls on cabinet to continue to deliver free healthy school meals for all primary 

school children in Southwark. 
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APPENDIX 5 

 
Green Flags 

 
At council assembly on Wednesday 16 October 2013 a motion entitled ‘Green 
flags’ was proposed by Councillor Rosie Shimell and seconded by Councillor 
Jonathan Mitchell.  The motion was subsequently amended and the amended 
motion stands referred to the cabinet as a recommendation. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
That council assembly:  
 
1. Notes that Southwark residents benefit hugely from the many green spaces 

across the borough, and believes the council should do as much as possible 
to promote our parks to maximise use. 

 
2. Further notes the great progress which has been made in this respect over 

recent years with Southwark having now been awarded a total of seventeen 
green flags across the borough. 

 
3. Notes that the council can only apply for flags in parks it owns and maintains 

and so parks such as St Francis would not be eligible. 
 

4. Calls on the cabinet member for transport, environment and recycling and his 
team to commit to nominating other parks in Southwark for the Green Flag 
awards for 2014/15, including Nursery Row, Mint Street and Surrey Square 
which are all wonderful assets to their neighbouring communities. 

 
5. Council assembly further calls on the cabinet member to consider other parks 

for future rounds of green flag awards including Goose Green and Dawsons 
Heights as well as Camberwell Green, Nunhead Green and Pasley Park.   

 
Comments of the Strategic Director of Environment and Leisure 
 
(1) Southwark residents benefit hugely from the many green spaces across the 

borough, and the Council works hard to promote our parks to maximise their use. 
Green Flag is an important benchmark for us as the only nationally recognised 
quality standard for parks.  

 
(2) The deadline for applications is January and we have to submit new applications 

and resubmit existing applications. Judging takes place in around May.  
 
(3) This year only 4 sites were formally judged including the 3 new sites. The 

remainder were scheduled for ‘mystery’ visits. Next year will be a busy year as 
we've already been informed that 13 of our existing 17 green flag sites will be 
visited and fully judged plus any new sites.  
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(4) On this basis current thinking is that next year will be a quieter year for new 
applications with more to be submitted the following year.  

 
(5) We therefore propose to add 2 new sites for 2014/15; Nursery Row and Surrey 

Square.  
 
(6) Mint Street Park is due to have further improvement works in 2014 and will be 

included in the applications for 2015/16.         
 
(7) We intend to continue identifying and submitting new sites in forthcoming years 

including; Mint Street, Camberwell Green, Nunhead Green, Pasley Park, and 
Goose Green.  

 
(8) Further assessment will need to be undertaken for Dawson’s Heights in relation to 

the requisite quality standard and level of community engagement.  
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APPENDIX 6 

 
Damp in Peter Butler House 

 
At council assembly on Wednesday 16 October 2013 a motion entitled ‘Damp in 
Peter Butler House’ was proposed by Councillor Eliza Mann and seconded by 
Councillor Anood Al-Samerai.  The motion was subsequently amended and the 
amended motion stands referred to the cabinet as a recommendation. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
That council assembly notes that in the last three years, the council has received 
three formal complaints regarding damp in Peter Butler House – two which were 
due to condensation and one due to a defective balcony all of which have now 
been resolved.  
 
That council assembly notes that officers have commissioned a survey to assess 
all dwellings within the block to identify any underlying issues and necessary 
remedial actions and welcomes the council’s commitment to this. 
 
That council assembly calls on the cabinet member for housing management to 
consider the outcome of the survey and take any remedial action necessary. 
 
Strategic Director of Housing and Community Services 
 
(1) The council has commissioned an external firm of surveyors, Calford Seaden, to 

carry out inspections on dwellings within Peter Butler House. Calford Seaden 
have now accessed all properties, bar 10. They have reported a mixture of 
problems ranging from minor defects to excessive clutter but have highlighted that 
condensation dampness seems to be the main issue with regard to damp in the 
building. They have raised two areas for further investigation which may be 
contributing towards the build up of condensation mould in some dwellings. These 
are in the lift shaft and cavity wall. 

 
(2) Attempts will be made to get access to the remaining 10 properties by mid-

November. Calford Seadon will provide their full report with recommendations by 
6th December 2013.  
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APPENDIX 7 

 
Clean up Tower Bridge Road 

 
At council assembly on Wednesday 16 October 2013 a motion entitled ‘Clean up 
Tower Bridge Road’ was proposed by Councillor Mark Gettleson and seconded 
by Councillor Denise Capstick.  The motion was subsequently amended and the 
amended motion stands referred to the cabinet as a recommendation. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
1. That council assembly welcomes the efforts of the Tower Bridge Road 

Business Alliance to improve Tower Bridge Road. 
 
2. That council assembly welcomes the investment made through the community 

restoration fund that supported the creation of the Alliance and its initial 
activities. 

 
3. That council assembly congratulates the Alliance on the success of its recent 

projects, funded through the cleaner greener safer budget, particularly the 
decoration of shop shutters, which have helped to improve the appearance of 
the street and allowed businesses to see the benefits of working with the 
Alliance. 

 
4. That council assembly welcomes the high standards in street cleaning across 

the borough and the record public satisfaction with street cleanliness.  It 
further welcomes the council’s economic wellbeing strategy which sets out the 
council’s plans to further improve partnership working with businesses to 
ensure that the council fully considers the different needs and expectations of 
businesses, their customers, local communities and residents when delivering 
basic services. 

 
5. That council assembly calls on the cabinet to: 
 

• continue to ensure that the planned improvements to Tower Bridge Road 
by Transport for London respond to the needs of local businesses and 
results improve the general appearance of the street. 

 
• Implement plans in the economic wellbeing strategy so that businesses 

on Tower Bridge Road and elsewhere in the borough can have more 
input into ensuring that local services meet their needs. 

 

Comments of the Chief Executive 

(1) The implementation of the economic well-being strategy and in particular 
supporting local businesses is a key priority for the Council.  A steering group of 
senior officers will oversee implementation plans, ensuring a cross-Council 
approach to delivery.  This includes evaluation of the impact of the CRF and the 
£1m business support fund. 
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APPENDIX 8 

 
Making Cathedrals Ward Safer For Residents and Cyclist 

 
At council assembly on Wednesday 16 October 2013 a motion entitled ‘Making 
Cathedrals ward safer for residents and cyclist’ was proposed by Councillor 
Adele Morris and seconded by Councillor David Noakes.  The motion was 
subsequently amended and the amended motion stands referred to the cabinet as 
a recommendation. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
That council assembly: 
 
1. Recognises the large number of developments that are either under 

construction or soon to be under construction in Cathedrals Ward and other 
areas of the borough and that this brings with it significant construction traffic 
and logistical challenges. 

 
2. Notes that all construction sites in the area have to have agreed construction 

management plans in place to demonstrate how deliveries will take place. This 
often results in a local road closure or a pit lane being installed to ensure 
HGV's can safely access and unload next to sites. 

 
3. Notes that construction management plans must take account of the safety of 

other road users around the site including pedestrians and cyclists and that 
this is rigorously enforced. 

 
4. Notes that all contractors have logistics companies working for them who 

arrange delivery slots so there should not be any local parking - all deliveries 
are just-in-time.  

 
5. Notes that for very large projects contractors may need to rent a logistics site 

such as holding bays on Druid Street for the Shard and London Bridge 
Station. 

 
6. Notes that the council takes action against any contractors caught parking up 

locally such highways inspectors taking action against parking on Hopton 
Street. 

 
That council assembly therefore calls upon cabinet to: 
 
7. Instruct officers to work with contractors to assist them in finding suitable sites 

to use as waiting areas for construction vehicles which arrive before their 
allotted time and to continue to rigorously enforce against any use of local 
streets for circling or parking of vehicles. 
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Comments of the Chief Executive / Strategic Director of Environment and Leisure 
 
(1) The council and Transport for London are working to ensure that all identified 

developments adhere to agreements set out in the construction traffic 
management Plan (CTMP). This includes identifying holding areas for detailed 
delivery schedules which include allotted timings for haulage contractors. This will 
substantially reduce the inconvenience on residents and the travelling public. 

 
(2) Southwark Council will continue to work closely with developers and contractors to 

discourage haulage companies from arriving in the borough prior to any agreed 
delivery time frame. Where necessary, we will enforce using our powers under 
regulation 98 of the Road Transport Construction and Use Regulations.  

 
(3) The council recognises the need to protect all road users around construction 

developments and this is detailed in S.2.3 (Road Hierarchy) of Southwark 
Council's Network Management Policy. 

 


